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Diary of events

Back to contents Council usually meets on the first Wednesday of each month. If you plan
to attend please check date & time with the Hon. Sec. (from whom minutes are available to
members). Any member can attend, but must give advance notice if wishing to speak.

Visitors & guests are very welcome at any of our meetings. If contact details are given,

please contact the leader beforehand, and make yourself known on arrival. We hope that
you will enjoy the meeting, and consider joining the Society. To find out how to join, visit
http://bns.myspecies.info and click on membership.

NOVEMBER 2016

Thu3  Society midweek walk: Oldbury-on-Severn  Society 10:00 page 4
Wed 9 Saving the Spoon-billed Sandpiper Ornithology 19:30 page 14
Wed 16 Society Talk: AWT vision for the future Society 19:30 page 4
Sun 20 Portbury Wharf - walk Ornithology 10:00 page 14
Wed 23 Floras of Bristol Botany 19:30 page 6
Wed 30 Deserts & Dinosaur discoveries Geology 19:30 page 8
JANUARY 2017

Wed 25 AGM & Members’ evening Geology 19:30 page 8

OTHER ITEMS OF INTERE ST

Tue/Wed/Thu 1-3 Stargazing, one evening Gorge & Downs 19:00 page 12
Wed/Thu 2/3 BNHC Communicate Conference hosted by Bristol Zoo.
www.bnhc.org.uk/communicate-type/communicate-2016/

Sat5 Festival of Geology, London Geology 08:00 page 8
Tue 8  British Slugs Gorge & Downs 19:00 page 12

Sat 12 Wildlife Photographer of 2016 opens at M Shed. £5 (conc. £4) under 16s free. Free on
Wed. 7 Dec., Wed. 11 Jan. Join competition judge Roz Kidman Cox for a walking tour of the
exhibition on Wed. 30 Nov. £10 (conc. £8)

Thu 17  Grass-free lawns Botanic Garden 19:30 page 12
Sat 19 Badock’s Wood Litter Pick Badock’'s Wood 10:00 page 12
Sat 19  Gift-wrapping workshop Botanic Garden 10:00 page 12

Nature in Avon

A reminder to everyone to consider writing up 2016 recording efforts, projects or

observations for publication in Nature in Avon. Short accounts and papers are both

welcome, with illustrations. The deadline is March 31 2017. Please send to
dee.holladay@tiscali.co.uk



http://bns.myspecies.info/sites/bns.myspecies.info/files/membership%20form%202014.pdf
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SOCIETY ITEMS
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SOCIETY MID - WEEK W ALK
Thursday, 3rd November Leader: Tony Smith

the Anchor Inn, Oldbury-on-Severn, About 4 miles.

Meet at 10am in the car park of the inn or opposite, BS35 1QA, Grid ref. ST609923. The
walk uses quiet lanes and field paths of the River Severn floodplain (I will be tailoring the
route to avoid the deep mud into which some routes can turn if there has been excessive
rain) and comes out on the sea wall with magnificent views in all directions. With luck we
should be able to gather windfalls from pear and apple trees and find ripening sloes. There
are likely to be many different types of hedgerow fruits to find. There should be many
species of bird feeding on the seeds and fruits, and others on the exposed shoals in the
river, depending on the tide. The estuary is exposed so one does need to be suitably
dressed for the autumn weather. There is a good menu at the Anchor Inn at the end of the
walk. If the weather is poor we can meet one week later at the same time and place. Please
keep in touch.

Tony Smith. Telephone: 0117 965 6566
Next walk: Freshford, near Bradford-on-Avon on 1st December.

SOCIETY TALK

QUO VADIS? - AWT’s VISION FOR THE FUTURE,
FOR NATURE IN THE WEST OF ENGLAND - AND YOU

Speaker: IAN BARRETT, CEO of The Avon Wildlife Trust

Wednesday, 16™ November. 7:30 p.m.
At Westbury-on-Trym Methodist Church, Westbury Hill, BS9 3AA

lan Barrett took over leadership of Avon Wildlife Trust in spring this year. Now, he has
taken the opportunity to visit us and to lay out what he believes the ideals of the Trust
should be, how they can be achieved, obstacles and challenges to be overcome and how
those ideals can be delivered. In short, he will give us his vision for the future of the Trust,
the wildlife and habitat of the West of England and our role in its survival.

This is an important theme since the natural world is under unprecedented threat. The
latest State of Nature Report points out that, “One way of assessing how damaged nature
is across the world is the Biodiversity Intactness Index.” Of 218 countries assessed, the
UK is ranked amongst the worst at 189. In the brave new world of the 21 Century there
are frequent references to the ‘importance of the environment’, ‘sustainability’, the ‘quality
of life’, ‘biodiversity’, and the ‘green infrastructure’ etc., and yet our fields become housing
estates, our green belt is undone, our farms become industrialised and sterile, our woods
‘stand in the way of development’ our hedgerows are considered disposable and the
world’s natural capital is squandered. If ever there was a time when those interested in the
natural world needed to unite and work together in the interests of it — it is now.
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ROGER® NOTES Back to contents / Back to Diary
I know that | did a book review a couple of months ago, but this book has just come out,

and it, or the subject of my previous review, might make a suitable present suggestion.
Mountain Flowers — Michael Scott, Bloomsbury Press. o

In 1956 Raven and Waters wrote their book, of the same name. It oy Mountain
was part of the, then, ground-breaking, Collins New Naturalists series. WG [lowers
That was 60 years ago, and although much has remained the same, .
much has changed.

Michael Scott was Deputy Director of Scottish Natural Heritage and
Scottish Officer of Plantlife. He was awarded an OBE for services to
biodiversity conservation in Scotland. In his book he takes us on a trip
from the uplands of Dartmoor (not mountains, but cold and windswept),
though the real mountains of Wales, Northern England and Scotland, to
the equally cold and windswept Northern Isles. —

Along the way we meet his 3-Star plants, about which he tells us a story: Teesdale
Violet, which opens the story of Cow Green Reservoir; Oblong Woodsia and the particular
advantages and difficulties found by ferns in these environments; as a final example — as
he describes it ‘This rather unremarkable plant- Brown Bog-Rush, which he uses to
examine the vexed subject of ‘rescue transplants’. There are many more.

This book is full of gems, and full of new things to learn — | now know what the
Krummholz is, that there is a difference between the Timberline and the Treeline, and
what The Pig* is. Itis beautifully illustrated in the best of modern style as used in its
parent ‘British Wildlife’ Journal/Magazine.

| can thoroughly recommend ‘Mountain Flowers’. It is number 4 in the British Wildlife
Series. ‘Mushrooms’, ‘Meadows’ and 'Rivers’ (under the previously independent ‘British
Wildlife’ imprint) precede it, and | can recommend them all, especially the first.

*Rock Sedge - It has curled leaves like pigs’ tails. Roger Steer

PHENOLOGY
he average maximum temperature in September, 20.3C, was two degrees warmer
I than both last year, and the long term average. Rainfall at 83mm was average. Fruit
ripening started slowly, but soon fitted into the normal pattern. Ivy flowers opened on
the Downs on August 28" which is the average date over the past fifteen years. Earliest
was July 30" 2011, the latest Sept 17" 2005, a difference of six weeks. We tend to notice
and record variation in spring events, but the weather affects autumn events as well. The
Woodland Trust “Natures Calendar” site, the main national source of phenological data,
always finds it harder to get accurate autumnal dates for natural events. It is a fascinating
site with maps plotting autumn’s progress across the land, and well worth contributing to.
As | write Horse Chestnut trees have turned brown and their leaves are dropping at the
same time as their conkers. This is largely the result of the depredations this year of the
Chestnut Leaf Miner Moth, which first reached Britain in 2005. Its grubs eat out the interior
of aleaf, and in this warm summer there have probably been three generations, which tend
to work their way up the tree during the season, with the consequence that the entire tree
looks withered by the end of September. There is no evidence that this damages the tree,
though it must have some impact on its vigour, but it is unsightly. When Horse Chestnuts
die they are now being replaced by Indian Horse Chestnuts, which flower in June.
Richard Bland



BOTANY SECTION

PRESIDENT:- Vacant
Hon. Sec:- Clive Lovatt 07 851 433 920 (clivemlovatt@gmail.com)
Back to contents / Back to Diary

| NDOOR MEETINGS

We have a new venue (and day) for the 2016-7 indoor meetings. Indoor meetings will be
held from October to March, on the 4th Wednesday in the month at 7.30pm -9.30 pm. We
will be using a room in the Westbury-on-Trym Methodist Church, BS9 3AA which is on a
bus route and has an adjacent car park.

FLORAS OF BRISTOL 1854 to 2000 and beyond

A panel Wednesday 23 November, 7.30 pm
Pump-pri med by a grant of A15, 000 from the Bri
engaged in preliminary planning for an update to the Flora of the Bristol Region (2000). We

will set the scene with a review of the old floras by the Hon Secretary and an outline how

the last Flora was completed by Rupert Higgins, one of the authors. Jon Mortin, the Flora

project leader from BRERC, will make a presentation and all assembled will then be able to
engage the panel in discussions. This will be an early chance to get engaged with the

project.

FIELD MEETINGS - Discovering the wild plants of the Bristol Region

On average, we hold two field meetings of our own each month in the Bristol region from
April to September. OQur meetings concentr af
occasional foray into urban botany. We also hold meetings in conjunction with the

Somer set Rare Plants Group and the Plant Grou
Society and those meetings are more likely to include botanical recording for Atlas 2020,
organised by the Botanical Society of Britain and Ireland, and for an update to the Flora of

the Bristol Region, organised by BRERC. The Botanical Committee hopes to organise one

or two field meetings during the winter mon:
BSBI. The informal Gloucestershire Pot Luck Meetings (Thursdays) are likely to continue

from time to time. E-mail the Secretary if you would like to be notified of any plans.

BOTANICAL NOTES
Field meeting reports

CLAPTON MOOR, David Hawkins with Tony
Smith and Clive Lovatt, Sunday 11 Sept.

Finding that the planned route was in ST4673,
territory rather better r
MapMate than the adjacent ST4573 we changed
plans and, after a hasty call to The Avon Wildlife
Trust, we were able to wander freely. On a
gloriously sunny day (see left, in which David
Hawkins is dipping for aquatic plants) we puzzled
over the alternate forms (aquatic and young-
‘é growth) of Juncus bulbosus, Bulbous Rush noting
how much easieritisto |dent|fy when growing upright, in mud. An open rhyne was
delightfully full of the distinctive leaves of Frogbit, Hydrocharis morsus-ranae.
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Helena Crouch knew some of the places where Sium latifolium, Greater Water-parsnip
had been planted. White had recorded it on the Clapton and Weston-in Gordano Moors
but Noel Sandwith wrotei per haps i n tihteh atenhéedolire §i0 thes
Wal ton Valley now. 0 We saw it in several p |
Back to contents / Back to Diary
GLOUCESTERSHIRE POT LUCK BOTANICAL RECORDING, Bristol Harbour, Clive
Lovatt Thursday 22 September
Three of us met at the SS Great Britain for a Gloucestershire Pot Luck Recording Meeting.
It was a warm day and we walked eastwards, crossing the Floating Harbour on the
Redcliffe Bidgeand parting at St Augustinef6s Parade
As it had been well-recorded with over 250 species post-2000 we mainly looked at the
har bour walls and nearby for novelties. Th
ofthel i ned on t h e-tale Bchillwptatagimeurh, h  Ptuerl pl | -bugldss ané r 6 s
Mark Kitchen distinguished the acid-loving Polypody, Polypodium vulgare, growing from
the harbour wall, presumably in the absence of lime mortar. Most of the polypodies on the
harbour wall are P. interjectum. Quite abundant around the entrance to Bathurst Basin was
Adiantum capillus-veneris, Maidenhair Fern, which none of us had seen in the centre of
Bristol before. :

Plant records

Sunflowers, Helianthus annuus, are quite frequent along
the Portway down to Brunel Way at the moment, though |
haven't spotted any in the Avon Gorge, and I've only seen
one in flower. Another yellow-flowered plant, but this time
a crucifer (right) was more of a surprise.

Pak Choi, sometimes known as Chinese Cabbage, or
Brassica rapasspchinenssd oesndét appear
Floras used to identify plants found in the wild and I've only
been able to trace it in the electronic update to 2014 of the
Flora of Berkshire. Rupert Higgins had seen it on the
Bristol Downs after the contractors left after pipeline work a
few years ago and last year several of us saw it on the
prolific soil banks near Lawrence Hill. John Martin had
seen the plants (immediately identifiable from their leaves)
in the gutter on Cattle Market Road west of the long tunnel under the railway, and Liz
McDonnell and | discovered them independently. | remember being taken there by the late
Adrian Grenfell as this had long been a good place for alien hunting.

Ther eds tl@aRolgpogoramohspetiensis, Annual beard-grass east of the Cattle
Market Road bridge on ground disturbed (and elsewhere partially sown with seedmix) by
the contractors. Pam Millman tells me she has also found this attractive grass in Redland.
We should now be looking out for its hybrid with Creeping Bent, Agrostis stolonifera, which
has pinkish rather than lime-green heads.

Another grass likely to be found more often in future is Ceratochloa (Bromus)
catharticus, Rescue Brome. Two feet high and with large flattened spikelets with short
awns, it has strong vegetative growth and can put up inflorescences between successive
Council mowings of verges. I've now seen it in two places in Shirehampton, by the
Shirehampton Lodge and on both sides of the footpath on the Portway near Burnham
Road.

If you've found some interesting plants in the Bristol area, let me know.
Clive Lovatt, Shirehampton, 8 October 2016




GEOLOGY SECTION
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PRrResIDENT: David Clegg dkc42el@gmail.com
Hon. Sec.: Richard Ashley ashleyrw@fsmail.net 01934 838850

LECTURE MEETINGS

Lecture meetings take place in the S H Reynolds lecture Theatre, Wills Memorial Building,
University of Bristol, BS8 1RJ. For those unfamiliar with this venue: Enter the Wills Building
via main entrance and walk ahead between the two staircases. Turn right when you reach
some display cases. The lecture room is on your left.

Deserts and Dinosaur Discoveries Wed. 30 November, 7.30pm

Dr Cindy Howells

Wales is geologically diverse, and well known for its rich Palaeozoic fauna, but the recent
discovery of a new dinosaur has highlighted the importance of the local Mesozoic sections.
Cindy Howells is the Palaeontology Curator at the National Museum of Wales and is well
qualified to talk about recent dinosaur discoveries in South Wales and the world in which
these animals lived.

Festival of Geology at University College London - 5 November 2016
This annual event is organized by the Geologists’ Association and comprises geological
displays and a varied programme of activities. It is the intention of the Section Secretary
and several other members to attend the Festival travelling on the train that leaves Bristol
Temple Meads at 8.00 am (Coach C) If you are interested in joining us for a good day out
in London please get in contact with Richard Ashley.

Geology Section ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING & Members’ Evening

Wednesday 25 January 2017
The Geology Section’s Annual General meeting will consider the report on Section
activities during 2016 and appoint the officers and committee to serve for 2017. It will be
followed by presentations or short talks by members of the Section. It is hoped that this will
include an account of the findings from the recent excavation at Welton Hill near Paulton.

November Skies (From Poems New and Old, Selwyn and Blount, Ltd. 1920.)
By John Freeman Submitted by Tony Smith
Than these November skies And, where the cloud breaks, faint far azure peers
Is no sky lovelier. The clouds are deep; Ere a thin flushing cloud again

Into their grey the subtle spies Shuts up that loveliness, or shares.

Of colour creep, The huge great clouds move slowly, gently, as
Changing that high austerity to delight, Reluctant the quick sun should shine in vain,

Till ev’'n the leaden interfolds are bright. Holding in bright caprice their rain.

And when of colours none,

Not rose, nor amber, nor the scarce late green,
Is truly seen, -

In all the myriad grey,

In silver height and dusky deep, remain

The loveliest,

Faint purple flushes of the unvanquished sun
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Chasing fossil starfish

Back to contents / Back to Diary

Jurassic Clays (Charmouth Mudstone Formation) formerly seen at Broadway Lane clay

pit on Welton Hill, Clandown near Radstock. The clay was used for brick-making and
was taken from the pit on an overhead gantry to the brick works in Welton near Radstock.
Within 11 years of the pit opening in 1928 it was closed and water-filled. During the active
period of clay extraction the clay pit was a popular destination for local fossil collectors and
visiting geologists and was noted for its well-preserved fossils and remarkable biodiversity.
The fossils included articulated crinoids, ophiuroids (brittlestars) and crustaceans, as well
as exquisitely preserved cephalopods (ammonites and belemnites). Sadly, some of the
best collections from this site were lost during World War 2.

Inland exposures of this part of the Charmouth Mudstone Formation are exceedingly
rare and poorly understood.

My excavation was only partially successful as | discovered an unmapped fault
crossing the field where | was digging. This confused the underlying geology so that the
former clay pit layers were not exposed. This was not a total disaster as the clay layers we
did see and record contained many interesting fossils and will form the basis of a popular
account for the BNS Proceedings.

The image below shows a surface of clay found during the excavation with a scatter of
fossils including incomplete crinoids (echinoderms) and small shellfish. Of particular
interest are the small echinoid (sea urchin) tests (shells) - the best example (seen as small
round disk only a few millimetres across) can be seen in the lower middle of the i |mage
These delicate structures
seldom survive intact — in life
they would have been covered
by long, thin spines to help
protect them from predators
and these can still be seen
attached to some of the
echinoid tests.

So what next? Well |
haven’t given up on this site
and plan a further excavation
in 2017 to uncover more of the
Charmouth Mudstone
Formation and hopefully locate
the wonderfully preserved and
complete crinoids and starfish |
was so keen to find. If you
would like to be involved with
the next excavation, please get in

I n September 2016 | started an excavation to re-expose a section through the Lower

. Clay surface from the Charmouth Mudstone Formation with crinoid
contact by email: debris Balanocrinus sp. and echinoids Eodiadema sp.
simonccarpenter@gmail.com Photo: Richard Arthur

Simon Carpenter



INVERTEBRATE SECTION
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PRESIDENT: Robert Muston 0117 924 3352
SECRETARY: Tony Smith 0117 965 6566 zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk

| NVERTEBRATE NOTES FOR NOVEMBER 2016
Q fter describing last month the sensationalist way the media can report on spiders,

early October has (as you can't fail to have noticed) been the time of the arrival of

the ‘dreaded’ Asian Hornet into the UK. As the Birmingham Mail put it: Massive
bee-killing Asian hornet nest discovered in the Midlands ....... A colossal Asian hornet nest
has been discovered a mere 80 miles from Birmingham.

| don’t wish to constantly have it in for our poor journalists, trying to earn their daily
crust by selling papers or getting readers to visit their websites (which take forever to load
given all the adverts they carry), but please do take such reporting with a pinch of reality.
BWARS (Bees, Wasps & Ants Recording Society) is one of the organisations you can turn
to for a dose of common sense. A very helpful information sheet on their website sets the
record straight. Vespa velutina, sometimes called the Asian Hornet, is native to SE Asia.
In 2005 the species was first reported from the Bordeaux region and is thought to have
arrived in a consignment of pottery in 2004, since when it has spread across much of SW
and western France and it comes as no surprise that it has now crossed the Channel.

The hornet itself is actually slightly smaller than our native European species (Vespa
crabro) with velutina workers at 25mm long and queens 30mm. The abdomen is mostly
brown with yellow only towards the tip. It constructs a hanging nest about the size of a
pumpkin, often in tall trees, but also in overhangs of sheds and buildings, which is unlike
the European Hornet which usually nests in holes in trees. The nest is actually more like
that of the Median Wasp (Dolichovespula media) which also arrived from Europe relatively
recently (1980) and is now widespread across southern England. (This latter nest is often
the cause of gardeners getting stung as it hangs its nests in shrubs and bushes at just the
right height to be accidentally pruned or trimmed.)

As regards the threat to human health from the Asian Hornet, the sting is probably little
different to that of a European Hornet, not to be trifled with for sure but definitely not to be
confused with that of the Asian GIANT Hornet Vespa mandarinia. The latter is the species
which has been dubbed ‘yak-killer and it is confusion with this species which has probably
driven some of the anti-hornet hysteria recently. Some reports in the media have carried
descriptions of the effect of the sting of the latter but others have correctly reported that the
main threat of velutina is not it stinging us but that it preys on insects such as honey bees.
However, to reduce that threat, bee keepers can narrow the size of the entrance holes to
their bee hives and so deny the Asian Hornet entry, meaning only foraging adult bees
might get taken.

Away from hornets | am grateful to Jon Mortin for his record from a north Bristol garden of
an adult and nymph (or more correctly larva) of the Southern Green Shieldbug Nezara viridula,
a species relatively new to our region with only one previous record on the BRERC database
(from Bradley Stoke in 2014). Roger Symes has also been reporting unusual bugs, with the
Box Bug Gonocerus acuteangulatus and the Western Conifer Seed Bug Leptoglossus
occidentalis both recorded close to St Mary’s Church, Castle Road, Clevedon this autumn.
Bob Fleetwood has also seen the latter in Clevedon this year. Like the Asian Hornet, these
are also recent arrivals to the region and thinly but widely spread, the Seed Bug introduced
from abroad, the Box Bug having gone from being a rarity of the south/south east to being
found across southern England. Ray Barnett 06/10/16
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Hon. LiIBRARIAN: Jim Webster jim.bnslibrarian@gmail.com.

BNS Library at Bristol City Museum & Art Gallery, BS8 1RL.

Open: Wed. 1.15pm-2.15pm, Sat. 10.15am-12.15pm.

Committee member on duty: 0117 922 3651 (library opening hours).

Access to the Society’s Proceedings and Nature in Avon online

We are grateful to the Biodiversity Heritage Library and its participating institutions (Harvard and the Natural History
Museum in particular) for digitising our Proceedings and Nature in Avon without charge and making them publicly
available. To access them you can google “Biodiversity Heritage Library” and use the search facilities, or you can go
direct to our own index pages at: http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/98898#/summary (for the Proceedings, i.e.
up to 1993); and http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/99328#/summary (for Nature in Avon, from 1994 to date)

Note from the last Library Committee meeting
e are trying to encourage greater use of the BNS Library and hope to have a list
Wof the couple of thousand books purchased or given to the library since 1960 on
the BNS Website by next year. In the meantime, if you are searching for a
particular book, a committee member can be contacted by telephone 0117 922 3651
during normal opening hours, when they will be happy to check on the library computer.

We realise that there may be occasions when a member wishes to visit for special
reasons at other times, in which case please e-mail a week in advance with your contact
telephone number.

We hope to eventually also have an Index of all the BNS Proceedings and Nature in
Avon from 1866 to the present day on the BNS Website, but if you are eager for an earlier
view, please e-mail me for a copy.

Jim Webster
Hon Librarian
jim.bnslibrarian@gmail.com

: READING GROUP / BOOk CLUB
The Reading Group welcomes new members
Contact: Tony Smith 0117 965 6566 zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk

The Reading Group normally meets in the evening at 4 to 6 week intervals; please
contact the above for dates, places and times.

Our next book is ‘The Serengeti Rules. The quest to discover how life works and why it
matters by Sean B Carroll, Princeton University Press (2016), which seeks to get us to
understand what goes on in modern biology, how we can look at the world, whether it's
a habitat such as a woodland or a herd of cattle and see the rules played out in front of
us.

Welcome to membership of BNS to those who've joined recently:
Miss Laura Adams and Mr. Maxwell Hoy (Interests: Botany, Ornithology); Ms. Helen M
Mumford (General, Botany, Ornithology, Invertebrates, Mammals, Geology); and the
Friends of Badock’s Wood whom we thank also for a generous donation.
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= %*;Z 1@ UNIVERSITY OF BRISTOL BOTANIC GARDEN
L ) 4‘“-‘\?/7;‘3 The Holmes, Stoke Park Rd, Stoke Bishop, BS9 1JG.

00 ™ Booking: 0117 331 4906. www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden
BOTANIC GARDEN Email: botanic-gardens@bristol.ac.uk

Thu. 17 Nov. 7.30pm GRASS-FREE LAWNS - Lionel Smith. Lionel Smith is a lecturer in
horticulture at Myerscough College in Preston. Research indicates that grass-free lawns
can produce up to 90% more flowers, contain over 25% more invertebrate life, and support
up to ten times as many visits from twice as many pollinator species as wildflower turf.
More flowers, less mowing and no additives. What could be better than that?
www.grassfreelawns.co.uk Venue: Frank Theatre Wills Physics Laboratory, Tyndall
Avenue, BS8 1TL. Free to Friends on production of membership card. Visitors asked for a
donation (suggested £5) Attendees can use any University car park; the nearest are in
University Walk and The Hawthorns.

Sat. 19 Nov. 10am-4pm GIFT WRAPPING WORKSHOP WITH GIFT FRIPPERY. Mixture
of demonstrations & hands on fun - you will feel more confident wrapping awkwardly
shaped gifts and using up decorative bits and pieces you might already have at

home. Bring a big bag to take your creations home. Includes materials and seasonal
refreshment. Limited to 10 places. £35

Friends of Badock's Wood (FOBW) www.fobw.org.uk

We meet quarterly and all our meetings are free and open to all. For info visit website.
LITTER PICKING: Next general litter pick date is Sat. 19 Nov. Meet 10am at Lakewood Rd
Entrance, BS10 5HW. We supply litter picking tools, rubbish bags etc. Do join us and help
keep Badock’s Wood lovely for everyone. We are a friendly bunch of all ages. We hold
public litter picks every other month, but the group does other litter picks in between so if
you want to get involved with these please email fobwlitter@yahoo.co.uk

“@25.  Avon Gorge & Downs Wildlife Project

“1—_ 14~ Booking and further information: Contact the Project on 0117 903 0609 or e-
% > mail mleivers@bristolzoo.org.uk. Pre-booking essential for all events.
Details of meeting points are given on booking.

Tue. 1/Wed. 2/ Thu. 3 Nov.* STAR PARTY ON THE DOWNS (*You must be free for all 3
evenings in case of poor weather on 1st or 2nd). Stargaze with Bristol Astronomical Soc.
Learn to spot main winter constellations. 7- 9pm. £6 (Incl. hot drink & cookie) Book in
advance, pay on the evening. Run in conjunction with Friends of Downs & Avon Gorge.

Tue. 8 Nov. BRITISH SLUGS: Can we forgive them? These ultra-specialised snails are

not all bad - some have much to teach us! Their evolution, behaviour and diversity will be
showcased by mollusc specialist Ben Rowson from Nat. Museum of Wales. 7-8pm. £4.
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Society Walk Report — Thursday 6™ October
Back to contents / Back to Diary
Walk around Iron Acton via the Frome Valley Walkway and Ladden Brook

his was an ideal day, a bit chilly at the beginning, breaking cloud and substantial
I periods of sunshine, only two steep hills with convenient steps, virtually no mud.

| had looked at the dried, fibrous, brown relics of fruit on the brambles with despair
but members soon sussed out several places where tasty ripe fruits almost dripped their
abundance into our hands. In several places the ground was covered with small, yellow
crab apples and it was easy to see the trees from which they had come but in one spot the
fruit was clearly of a variety such as Lord Lambourne but there were only massive oak trees
above our heads. We concluded, since none were free of maggots, that they had been
dumped to provide nourishment for wildlife. Keen eyes saw Wild Plums (or Bullace)
scattered along the hedge bottom, delicious but over-ripe and none on the bushes within
reach. True Sloes were quite frequent in the hedgerow but all hard and unripe. They need
to develop more and get the frost to turn their acidity into sugar before we can usefully
collect them for flavouring strong spirit! Hedge Bedstraw was mistaken for Black Bryony at
first but when the white corolla was squeezed just above its green ovary it suddenly jumped
and we saw “Shake-Grannie-out-of-Bed”! Later we saw the real Black Bryony with many
festoons of bright red berries around the heart-shaped leaves, which are waxy, dark green
and thicker than Hedge Bedstraw leaves.

Our route took us to the Frome Valley Walkway near Frampton Cottrell, south of the
confluence of the Frome with the Ladden Brook. Here the river is wide and shallow under
the trees and, beyond the trees, masses of River Water Crowfoot almost fill the channel. At
this point the river forms a very wide bend and lots of people come at weekends to picnic
and play along the riverbank and in the field, even though scrub invasion over the latter is
only kept down patrtially by a few grazing nags. Through the next fence we came to a rather
more “organised” field with fruit trees and specimen trees and a hawthorn, field maple,
dogwood and hazel hedge. The Hawthorn had black fruits.

Continuing, we crossed a field towards a wooded hill. Horses were grazing within
rectangles of electric fence, leaving untouched patches of Dyer's Greenweed,
Meadowsweet and Purple Loosestrife, all of which were in flower and fruit. These species
are strong indicators that this field is a water meadow. The wooded hill was climbed by a
flight of steps and had been the Roden Acre Iron mine, working as recently as 1874, and
our path along the top was the track of the mineral line to Iron Acton.

| stated that | thought that National Poetry Day was around early October and three of
the party asserted that it was ‘today’, so we agreed to stop (the party was cruising along at
quite a rate) just inside the next field. And there, with two Bullfinches flying across, all of us
were able and willing to share the moment with the muse Erato, even imperfectly, “To stand
and stare. No time to stand beneath the boughs And stare as long as sheep or cows.”, with
WH Davies: and WB Yeats, “Under the October twilight the water Mirrors a still sky;”.

Our final section was along the FVW from Algars Manor to the Water Board Installation
that needed climbing by a lot of steps to cross the river; and a Buzzard on a perch by the
water, without protest, silently mounted the air on great sweeping wings to wheel and call
from high above the trees.

Tony Smith
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FIELD MEETINGS & LECTURE MEETINGS

Field Meetings continue as usual with one or two being held every month whilst our Winter
Lecture Programme offers the opportunity to explore related practical and / or research
based subject areas. Talks take place on the second Wednesday of each month from
October until March and provide a varied schedule of stimulating and informative topics to
enhance our understanding of Ornithological issues. They are held at Westbury-on-Trym
Methodist Church and visitors are welcome to join us. Meanwhile, your Committee is
looking forward to seeing all their old friends from the Section and across the Society - so
please make a note in your diary to join us.

LECTURE MEETING

SAVING THE SPOON-BILLED SANDPIPER  Wednesday 9 November

Speaker: Roland Digby: WWT Conservation Breeding Officer 7.30pm
Westbury—on-Trym Methodist Church, Westbury Hill, BS9 3AA

his delightful, charismatic little bird is teetering on the edge of extinction with possibly

fewer than 100 breeding pairs left in the world. The population had declined by 90%

in a decade and remains, ‘one of the most critically endangered animals on the planet’
according to the Director of Conservation at The Wildlife and Wetlands Trust ‘but the fight
to save it is underway’ through a partnership of organisations across the world.

Roland Digby from the WWT is one of the team that has played a key role in the drive
to save the critically endangered Spoon-billed Sandpiper (Eurynorhynchus pygmeus). He
is a very experienced aviculturist and head of the Head Start Field Team, which is trialling
and successfully developing the techniques to rear and release spoon-billed sandpipers in
situ effectively; we are privileged to have him with us. In this talk he will be giving us an
overview of the species, its former numbers, reasons for its decline and why the decision
was taken to create a captive population in an ambitious bid to save the species. He will
describe the expeditions to Russia, finding the birds, the work to ensure their safety and
survival in the wintering grounds of southeast Asia and the trials and tribulations that this
beautiful little bird, and the project team, still face.

FIELD MEETING
PORTBURY WHARF Sunday, 20™ November

Leader: Giles Morris (01275 373917) 10:00 a.m.
ost members will know something of the recent history of this Nature Reserve
M previously maintained by AWT prior to what many see as the Trust’s eviction from
the site. It will be interesting to see how the site has fared in Trust's absence. We
would expect to see a full range of the species associated with a site of this nature that
offers such diverse habitat.
From the M5, take Junction 19 and follow the A369 Portishead Road. Just after the
Motorway footbridge, turn right — ST496757. Parking in Wharf Lane is very limited so
please park and meet just across the railway bridge on Sheepway. We will walk through
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the fields of the reserve looking for farmland and hedgerow bird species and scanning the

ponds and saltmarsh for whatever is present. There is also a very good chance of seeing

a Little Owl, Buzzards and, perhaps, a Kestrel or Short Eared Owl in this great setting.

Please let the leader know if you intend to join him for this event.
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FIELD MEETING REPORT

WWT STEART MARSHES - Saturday 24 September

Five members met in the Mendip Hide at the WWT reserve at Steart Marshes on a bright
morning. There was very little water on the recently created scrape area in front of the

hide, which limited the number of species. Amongst a small Dunlin flock was a noticeably

smaller bird, which we identified as the much rarer Little Stint. There were also a few

Ringed Plover, a Curlew, a Grey Plover and a Little Egret. Flocks of Linnet swirled over

the vegetation at the edge of the scrape. We left the hide and went on a walk to the edge

of the River Parrett where we saw a big flock of Curlew, a few Oystercatchers, and two

Wheatears stopping off on their way to Africa. On the return walk we visited the Quantock

Hide where the highlight was a good view of a Great White Egret. This species certainly is

increasing in number locally since first breeding on the Somerset Levels within the last five

years. On our return to the car park a Cetti’'s Warbler called noisily. Mike Johnson

FIELDWORK

Winter garden bird watch. There is still time to join this simple survey, which runs
from October to March. All you have to do is count the number of birds of each species
using your garden through the winter on a weekly basis, and send the results in April to
Jane Cumming, who will take over running the survey. If you are interested contact me and
I will send a summary of last winter's results and instructions. My details are
ribland673@gmail.com or 0117 968 1061. Richard Bland
Winter Bird Counts. Dave Stoddard, who runs the Breeding Bird Survey, is this
winter creating a Winter Bird Survey. The recording is based on two parallel 1000m walks
through a one KM square. You choose the square yourself. One walk is done in
November/December and the second in January/February separated by a month. If you
do a BBS you could repeat it, or you could take any square convenient to you. Full
instructions can be obtained from David, and please check your square with him to avoid
duplication. His contact details are - dave.stoddard@tiscali.co.uk Tel 0117 9246968.

RECENT BIRD NEWS

eptember produced a good showing of two eastern Calidris species - Little Stint and

especially Curlew Sandpiper, for which it was our best year for some time. Peachy

toned juveniles of the latter were present at the usual coastal sites with up to 13 at
New Passage/Northwick Warth. Numbers of Grey Plovers in the estuary were also much
higher than normal with up to 97 at NP-NW - almost a record count, we think. Water levels
at Chew remained disappointingly high and a number of the notable wader records relate
to birds just flying through without stopping - 25 Knot did so on 9th, then 31 Turnstone
followed suit on 12th with 15 more next day.

Blagdon had plenty of mud but still rather few waders but a few Great White

Egrets appeared to commute between here and CVL with up to four at the end of the
month (albeit just a taste of what was to come). More notable these days, perhaps, was a
Spoonbill that spent the day at BL on 19th after one had flown over Wain's Hill, Clevedon
on 10th. 4 Sandwich Terns at BL on 11th were unusual and were followed by two at CVL
next day. This followed some south-westerlies that had produced an adult Sabine's Gull off
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Severn Beach on 9th. Great White Egret is still scarce away from the main lakes so one at
New Passage on 11th was notable, where a juvenile Pectoral Sandpiper from America
was found the same day and remained until 12th. Outside our area a superbly confiding
Spotted Crake attracted many admirers at Slimbridge WWT. It was last seen there on 25th
so might it have been the bird seen at CVL from 26th-30th? John Martin
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Spoon-billed sandpiper

For this photo of the bird featured in
our talk on page 14, we thank Roland
Digby.

Avocets at Portbury
On Sept 21°, Steve Hale saw 9 Avocets on the coast at Portbury — a most unusual sight
for our shores, or anywhere in Avon. He has kindly submitted this photo to the bulletin.
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